
 
 

KEENE CITY COUNCIL 
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

October 6, 2022 
7:00 PM

 
 
 
    
  ROLL CALL 
    
  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
    
  MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING 
  • September 15, 2022  
    
A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS 
  1. Presentation of Retirement Resolution - Diane Richards Stauder 

Presentation of Retirement Resolution - Steve Russo 
    
B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS 
  1. Confirmation 

Heritage Commission  
    
C. COMMUNICATIONS 
  1. Juliana Bergeron - Requesting No Parking - 191 Washington Street 
  2. Ron Robbins/Keene Snoriders - Requesting Permission to Run 

Snowmobiles in the Right-of-Way along Krif Road from the Ashuelot Rail 
Trail to Winchester Street 

  3. Councilor Filiault - Safety Concerns with 5G Towers  
    
D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES 
  1. Continued Discussion – Requesting the City Resume Maintenance of 

Blain(e) Street – Private Way 
  2. Amended FY21 Hazardous Materials Emergency Preparedness (HMEP) 

Grant Award - Fire Lieutenant/Training Officer 
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  3. Acceptance of the 2021 Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG) - Fire 
Chief 

  4. Authorization to accept a Housing Opportunity Planning Grant for Housing 
Needs Analysis and Planning - Community Development Director 

    
E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS 
    
F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS 
    
G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
  1. Relating to Amendments to the City of Keene Land Development Code 

Ordinance O-2022-11 
    
H. REPORTS - MORE TIME 
  1. Continued Discussion – Designating City Parks – Drug-Free and Smoke-

Free Zones 
  2. Discussion – Chapter 58 – Parks, Recreation, and Public Facilities 
    
I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING 
    
J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING 
  1. Relating to Probationary Firefighters 

Ordinance O-2022-13 
    
K. RESOLUTIONS 
    
  NON PUBLIC SESSION 
    
  ADJOURNMENT 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #B.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Mayor George S. Hansel 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Confirmation 

Heritage Commission  
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Tabled until the next regular meeting.  
  
Recommendation: 
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated Board or Commission: 
  
Heritage Commission  
Molly Ellis, slot 7 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2025 
87 Cross Street  
  
 
 
  
Attachments: 
1. Ellis, Molly_Redacted 
  
Background:  

Page 14 of 45



Heather Fitz-Simon 

Subject: FW: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

From: helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us <helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, July 26, 2022 2:19 PM 
To: Helen Mattson <hmattson@keenenh.gov> 
Cc: Patty Little <plittle@keenenh.gov>; Terri Hood <thood@keenenh.gov> 
Subject: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

<p>Submitted on Tue, 07/26/2022 - 14: 18</p> 
<p>Submitted values are:</p> 
First Name: 
Molly 

Last Name: 
Ellis 

Address 
87 Cross St 
Keene NH 03431 

How long have you resided in Keene? 
4 years in September 

Email: 
 

Cell Phone: 
 

Employer: 
I was a flight attendant with American Airlines for 9 years, and recently quit to stay home with my son 

Occupation: 
Homemaker 

Retired 
No 

Please list any organizations, groups, or other committees you are involved in 
I am a ballot inspector for the New Hampshire Democratic Party, I am a CASA. 

Have you ever served on a public body before? 
No 

Please select the Boards or Commissions you would be interested in serving on: 
1 
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Bicycle/Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee, Heritage Commission, Historic District Commission, Partner 
City Committee 

Please share what your interests are and your background or any skill sets that may apply. 
I majored in International Studies and was a flight attendant for nine years. I am very interested in travel and in 
learning about other countries and cultures as a way to create understanding and broaden horizons. I have 
always loved historic architecture and I am very interested in historic preservation. Lastly, I love walking and 
frequently walk with my young son in a stroller, and we often go on family bike rides. I think that walking and 
biking are wonderful ways to get exercise and get where you're going and good for the environment. 

Why are you interested in serving on this committee 
My husband and I have grown to love Keene and after living here for four years, we would love to be more 
involved in the community. 

Please provide 2 personal references: 
Reid Solomon-Lane 

 
 

References #2: 
Margit Foster 

 
 

2 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #C.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Juliana Bergeron 

Northwestern Mutual 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Juliana Bergeron - Requesting No Parking - 191 Washington Street 
     
  
Recommendation:  
  
Attachments: 
1. Communication_Bergeron 
  
  
Background: 
Juliana Bergeron is requesting that the City enact "No Parking" at 191 Washington Street.  In making 
the request, she indicated that the clients and employees exiting the parking lot at this location have 
a difficult time exiting the lot due to the number of cars parked along Washington Street, which 
impacts visibility. 
 

Page 17 of 45





 

CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #C.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Ron Robbins/Trail Administrator - Keene SnoRiders Snowmobile Club 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Ron Robbins/Keene Snoriders - Requesting Permission to Run 

Snowmobiles in the Right-of-Way along Krif Road from the Ashuelot Rail 
Trail to Winchester Street 

     
  
Recommendation:  
  
Attachments: 
1. Communication_Robbins 
  
  
Background: 
On behalf of the KeeneSnoRiders Snowmobile Club, Mr. Robbins is submitting their annual request 
for permission to run snowmobiles in the right-of-way along Krif Road from the Ashuelot Rail Trail to 
Winchester Street, crossing Winchester Street to the property of Perry Kiritsy at 471 Winchester 
Street.  This request is for the timeframe of December 15, 2022, through March 30, 2023 - snow 
permitting. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #C.3. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Councilor Randy L. Filiault 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Councilor Filiault - Safety Concerns with 5G Towers  
     
  
Recommendation:  
  
Attachments: 
1. Communication_Filiault 
  
  
Background: 
Councilor Filiault is requesting that the City Council address the issue of 5G cell towers and that any 
health issues with the 5G technology be answered before any of the recently erected 5G cell towers 
become operational.   
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October 4, 2022 

FROM:  Councilor Randy L. Filiault    

 
TO:   The Honorable Mayor and City Council 

 
SUBJECT:  5G Cell Towers 

 

Recently several 5G towers have been erected in Keene neighborhoods, despite 
the fact that many questions concerning health issues of 5G remain unanswered. 

 
I respectfully request this issue be addressed by the Keene City Council before any 
of the 5G towers become operational. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Continued Discussion – Requesting the City Resume Maintenance of 

Blain(e) Street – Private Way 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 3-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee accepted the 
communication regarding the maintenance of Blaine St. as informational.   
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Chair Greenwald asked to hear from Attorney Michael Bentley, representing Agatha Fifield. 
  
Mr. Bentley stated that at the last meeting, City Attorney Tom Mullins talked to the Committee about 
what happened in 1968, in that in order for the City to consider the road having been laid out as a 
public way by 20 years of public use up to 1968.  He continued that he looked around and could not 
find anyone who could come in and testify to that, because such a person would have to be about 
100 years old, because the house was built in 1945.  For example, if someone was 10 years old at 
the time and might be able to remember from age 10 forward, that person would be about 100 
today.  He checked with John Dibernardo, thinking he would be a historical person in that section of 
the city; he could not help at all.   Tim Carbone was also unable to shed any light on the subject 
matter. 
  
Mr. Bentley continued that his and Ms. Fifield’s position is not that they have to prove this is a public 
way; it is their position that by the City’s maintenance of the road for as long as it has maintained it, 
the City has, by its actions, accepted the road as a public way.  There is no question about that.  The 
City does not dispute the fact that it has maintained the road up until the last couple of 
years.  Whether he and Ms. Fifield can find anything in the bowels of the Public Works Department 
about records going back that far, he does not know, but certainly for the past 15 or 20 years there is 
no question that the City has been down there.  Had Ms. Fifield not called about the trees being in 
the road, they would not be here tonight, because the issue would not have been brought to anyone’s 
attention and the City would have continued to do what it had been doing.  Ms. Fifield as a property 
owner, having seen what the City had done to maintain the road while she was there, called the City 
for assistance when the trees came down during a winter storm, and this is what she got for her 
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trouble.  He and Ms. Fifield think the record is clear that the City had been undertaking the 
maintenance of the road, both summer and winter, for a very long time, and by that action, the City 
should be obligated to continue. 
  
Chair Greenwald asked if the Committee had questions for Mr. Bentley.  Hearing none, he asked to 
hear from the City Attorney. 
  
The City Attorney stated that he spoke with Mr. Bentley before the meeting, to give him a heads up 
about where he was going to be coming from with respect to talking to the Committee and perhaps 
later to the City Council.  He continued that this is one of those times when the position he holds is 
unfortunate.   It is unfortunate that he has to say what he is about to say, with an individual who 
clearly believed when she purchased the property that this was on a public way.  Whatever 
happened with respect to the transfer of the property at the time, he was not a party to it, but he 
suspects that it was not entirely made clear.  He understands why that is the case.  There is no 
dispute, as far as he can tell, that the City did plow the road on a regular basis over time.  It is less 
clear how much maintenance was done on the road during this period.   Staff has done a fair amount 
of digging and cannot find specific records with respect to any maintenance.  From his perspective, 
neither of those two things matter.  What really matters, back to the 1840s when this started 
becoming an issue around the state, is whether the purported road was used generally by the public, 
and that the public expected to be able to use the road, and that because of that public expectation, 
there was maintenance performed on whatever the road was during that time.  It is the theme 
throughout all of the cases that there has to be some sort of public activity with respect to it. 
  
The City Attorney continued that two particular questions arise in this instance.  Mr. Bentley touched 
on one of them, the question of implied acceptance.   As discussed at the last meeting when this was 
on the agenda, there are four ways to create a public way.  Two of them are an issue in this particular 
matter.   One way is a dedication and acceptance, which is when a property owner comes through 
the planning process or directly to the Town (or City) and dedicates a particular area for a road for 
public use and the Town or City affirmatively, accepts it.  Another way is by prescription, which was 
referenced by “20 years before 1968.”  Prior to 1968, a public way could be laid out because the 
public just kept using it and the property owner never objected.  In 1968, the legislature said you 
cannot do that anymore.  Those are the two questions that are at issue now.    
  
The City Attorney continued that regarding case law, there are two principle cases outstanding with 
respect to these.  The one from 2007 deals with the implied acceptance of a road based upon 
maintenance or snowplowing, but that case says the same thing as another case he will talk about, 
which is, “That is not enough.”   The public has to have been using the road, not just the titleholder to 
the property or their invitees.  He reminded everyone that this Blaine entity basically only services 
this house, even though it would be a long driveway.   It does not connect to any other roads in the 
city other than the one you can get to it on, and it is not used for basically any other purpose.  It is 
essentially just a driveway.  It does not have any public activity, as far as he can tell, and 
unfortunately, Mr. Bentley has not been able to present any evidence with respect to that. 
  
The City Attorney continued that what is also very clear in case law is, as he just said, that plowing is 
not enough.  If plowing were enough to create a public way, every driveway in the town of Temple 
would be a public way, because for many years, the Town of Temple’s Highway Department, as a 
benefit to the town’s residents, plowed the driveways.  Finally that had to end, because the 
underlying problem is you cannot use taxpayer money for a private purpose.  That is essentially what 
would be asked in this kind of context.  It is the same thing with prescription, because there is no 
evidence of public use. 
  
The City Attorney continued that staff tried to look at other options that may be available in this 
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instance.  There were two other statutory possibilities with respect to it.  One is called Winter Road 
Maintenance, under RSA 231:24, where the Town or City can assume just the snowplowing aspects 
of it.  However, it has the same requirement where it has to be for the public generally, and not just to 
serve a private property owner.  The other possibility was Emergency Lanes, RSA 231:59-A, which 
would have been a better option because unlike Winter Road Maintenance, which places lots of 
liability on the community if you adopt it, the Emergency Lanes statute specifically excludes any 
liability to the Town or City.   However, again the statute requires that “The public need for keeping 
such a lane passable by emergency vehicles is supported by an identified public welfare or safety 
interest, which surpasses or differs from any private benefits to land owners abutting the 
lane.”  There are no other landowners; there is only one landowner with respect to this property, so 
this statute would not apply in that context.  He wants the Committee to know that staff did not just 
summarily look at this and say “no.”  They looked for other possibilities.  At this point, his advice to 
the Committee and City Council is that there are none.  He recommends accepting the 
communication as informational. 
  
Chair Greenwald asked for questions from the Committee.  Hearing none, he asked for questions 
from the public.  Hearing none, he asked for comments from the Committee. 
  
Councilor Filiault stated that this item has been on more time, and his opinion has not changed since 
the last time they spoke about this.  He continued that he does not completely agree or disagree with 
anyone.  He is looking at the information that has been presented to the Committee.  When they talk 
about a public way versus a private way, and whether the public expected it to be used like a private 
way, he sees that it has been used as a public road since its conception.  No one alive back then (in 
the 20 years before 1968) is alive and available to tell them, but it appears to have been a public 
way.  Perhaps it has been a limited public way, but the public did use it.  The road’s history also 
shows that the City’s Maintenance Department has always considered it a public way, because they 
have always treated it as such, plowing it and maintaining it as a public way.  That is the second form 
of history that has shown it might be a public way.  Third is the history shown from MLS listings, 
because it has always been advertised as a public way.  Going back as far as he could, he saw that 
every time this was listed for sale, every owner that bought it did so with the thought that it was a 
public way, because that is how it has always been advertised.   
  
Councilor Filiault continued that in all the research he has done, he has not found a single instance 
that shows it as a private way.   The City treated it as a public way, the owners treated it as a public 
way, and the MLS treated it as a public way.   He has not found any or any person saying this 
address was a private way, until a couple years ago when the City decided it was a private 
way.  They have to look at the original intent.  In his opinion, the original intent is that is has always 
been a public way.   It may have been limited, regarding how many people used it, but it looks like it 
was created as a public way because he sees nothing in the history of this address that has ever 
shown that it was supposed to be private.  If someone can show him that at any point in history this 
address was going to be a private way, he will listen, but otherwise, he is not changing his mind. 
  
Chair Greenwald stated that he went out to look at this location.  He continued that as he was driving 
there, he felt like he was going up Ms. Fifield’s driveway.  He is concerned that this sets a 
precedence for others in the city.  He is concerned that it potentially implies not just plowing, but also 
maintenance.  Would that maintenance include paving?  Where would it end?  There is no question 
about the fact that it serves one residence.  He kept an open mind while driving there, trying to 
determine where the “public way” ends and the “private driveway” begins.  Does it go all the way up 
to the house?   Shoveling the walkway?  Where do you draw the line?  Ultimately, putting all of that 
together, he would call it a driveway.  Regarding the MLS listings, he himself is a real estate 
agent.   comes from the owner sometime telling the agent a story, believing it, and perpetuating it.   It 
is not a legal justification for anything.  This clearly was poorly recorded somewhere. 
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Chair Greenwald stated that one potential motion would be to totally deny the request, but maybe 
that puts prejudice there, if that is the correct legal phrase.  He continued that if they accept it as 
informational and the Petitioner wants to pursue this elsewhere, such as taking it to court to discuss 
it, it leaves it more neutral.  He is inclined to deny the request, but by calling it informational. 
  
Councilor Roberts stated that to him, it comes down to the plain and simple issue of what the law 
is.  He continued that last time, the City Attorney talked about some Supreme Court cases on this 
matter, and it was plain and simple that agreeing to would mean agreeing to violate State law. 
  
The City Attorney stated that his perspective is that in the absence of some other authority telling the 
City Council what to do, that would be the case.  He continued that from his perspective, case law is 
clear on this.  Part of the problem with respect to this whole issue as well is that there are cross 
easements for this property.  Chair Greenwald’s question is good.  The property ownership is not all 
the way down to the house, as far as he understands.  The various property owners out there have 
cross easements over this.   Thus, the City would essentially be taking property interests with respect 
to this.  He would be very reluctant to have any action by the Council other than through some other 
authority, Superior Court or otherwise.   With respect to Chair Greenwald’s question, accepting it as 
informational does not prejudice Attorney Bentley and his client with respect to whatever other steps 
they wish to try to take. 
  
Councilor Williams stated that he went to see the location and concurs with Chair Greenwald’s view 
that it seems like a driveway.   He continued that when the City accepts a road, there is a process 
that needs to happen, and that process has never happened (here).  He would possibly be open to 
accepting it in the future, but that would require things such as the road being brought up to City 
standards.  He would be reluctant to accept a road that has one unit on it.   If there were more units 
there, or if someone wanted to build there, maybe they could bring the road into the City system, but 
as it is, he does not think it is a good idea for the City. 
  
Councilor Filiault stated that he is in disagreement with the majority of the Committee.  He continued 
that regarding the law, he has to look at what the interpretation of the law was when this road was 
created.  Clearly, it was made into a public way, and someone had to interpret it as such.  Even if it 
was a limited public way, it was still addressed as a public way, because the City maintained it since 
then, until a couple years ago.  There is not one article or case law anywhere that shows that 
someone interpreted this to be a private way.  Until someone can show him anything in the history of 
this road that shows it was intended as a private way, he will be in disagreement with the rest of the 
Committee.  The City saying, “Oh, it looks like we made a mistake” is not enough, because there is 
no proof.  Unless he gets that proof, he agrees with the Petitioner. 
  
Agatha Fifield of 22 Blaine St. stated that she is the property owner.  She continued that she has 
heard a couple people call this her “driveway,” but people usually own their driveways, and she does 
not own this road.  She needs permission from the three property owners who do own it to drive 
across to get to her house.  She does not own one speck of dirt on this road, and yet, the City is 
trying to make her legally responsible for other people’s property, financially responsible for other 
people’s property, and physically responsible.   The Post Office complains about the road, asking her 
to cut back tree branches, on property that she does not own.   She knows that Barbara Breckwoldt, 
one of the owners, is willing to take care of her own property.  Obviously, her (Ms. Fifield’s) 
documents for her mortgage say that it is a public, gravel road.  She does not know how five years 
after owning her home this gets dropped into her lap.  She bought this home for retirement.  It was 
something she could afford in her retirement, and that does not include maintenance of a road.  This 
has become a giant mess and a great deal of stress for her.  She does not own the road and does 
not know how she gets saddled with something like that.  At one point, there was another home (on 
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the road) that burned down.  She does not know how long ago that was.  She talked with Mrs. 
Forcier, whom she bought the house from.  She said, “Aggie, in 45 years, I never called the City once 
to plow the road, because they always just did it.”  The road was used while the apartments across 
from her were getting built.  The road was they used, to the point where at times, she could not even 
get home because the trucks were there from the apartments they were building.  The poles are still 
on the road.  Four are fiber-optic cable, and whatever else those apartments use, the trucks get 
access by Blaine St.  The trucks do not come in the other way off Lee St. for the apartments.  Mr. 
Tasoulas is using the road for his apartments. 
  
Councilor Roberts stated that the City Attorney stated that the Council has to be careful if they try to 
do something because they would be taking property from other owners.  He continued that the 
owner right here stated that she did not own any of that property and that she had to get a right-of-
way on the other three property owners just to get to her property.  His question is, legally, would not 
the other three owners be responsible for their sections of the road? 
  
The City Attorney replied that he needs to be careful and cannot give others legal advice.  He 
continued that his concern is the City.  That is precisely his point.  The road passes over property that 
is actually owned by other people.   In regards to Councilor Filiault’s questions, and regarding the 
reason this was placed on more time, there has to be evidence presented to the Council and to the 
court, ultimately, if it goes there, that the public generally had the right to use the road.  That does not 
mean just going to the house, nor does it mean just the mail carrier.  It has to be part of the 
connection of roads within the community, for lack of a better way to put it.  Even if there was a 
petition for layout, he would have to tell the Council that it does not meet the occasion standards.  To 
lay out a road, there has to be an occasion to do so.  There has to be a greater public benefit, such 
as transportation of school children, transportation network generally, emergency use, numbers of 
houses on the road, and so on and so forth.  From his perspective, it does not even fit that 
requirement at this point.  That is his concern.  Whatever is out there passes over other properties, 
and that is clear.  Last time this was on the agenda, the Public Works Director went over this in 
detail.  There are references in the deeds to the various properties on Blaine St., so called, that there 
were easements granted back and forth.  That is part of the problem, from his perspective – there 
just is not any evidence to establish that there was any public road there.  If there was, then the 
takings issue would not so much be an issue for him.  That issue is clearly at play right now. 
  
Councilor Filiault stated that this convinces him more than ever that they should find in favor of the 
Petitioner.  He continued that they have argued here, and he has heard the arguments before, “We 
drove here and it looks like a private driveway,” but they just found out it is not a private 
driveway.  The fact that it is a private driveway is probably why the City has been maintaining it all 
these years.  Other property owners were involved with this particular layout.   Therefore, his opinion 
is more strengthened than ever that this was never intended to be a private driveway, and always a 
public drive.  Somewhere over the last 100 years, something got messed up. 
  
Chair Greenwald stated that he assumes there is no survey.  The City Attorney replied that he cannot 
represent to the Committee that he has seen a survey of any of the property out there, but that does 
not mean that there is not a survey somewhere.  Chair Greenwald replied that he assumes that if one 
existed, they would have seen it.   He continued that that would justify whether it is a driveway.  The 
City Attorney replied that the title record has some ambiguity, but it does indicate that when they 
were preparing these deeds, whoever was preparing the deeds did not always think it was a public 
way, because they did not refer to it as a “street” or a “public way” or “city road,” or that sort of 
thing.  That would all become part of what a court would consider, but he has not seen it. 
  
Chair Greenwald asked if there were any further questions or comments from the 
Committee.  Hearing none, he asked for a motion. 
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Councilor Williams made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Roberts. 
  
On a vote of 3-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee accepted the 
communication regarding the maintenance of Blaine St. as informational.  Councilor Filiault was 
opposed. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Amended FY21 Hazardous Materials Emergency Preparedness (HMEP) 

Grant Award - Fire Lieutenant/Training Officer 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of  3-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to apply for, execute, expend and 
accept the terms of the amended grant agreement for the Hazardous Materials Preparedness 
(HMEP) Grant application as presented in the amount of $37,751.25 for the purchase and installation 
of conferencing equipment and hazmat plan updates. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Fire Chief Farquhar addressed the Committee first and stated that Lieutenant LaPlante was present 
with him as the author of this grant. He indicated in April 2022 the Committee approved a grant for 
hazardous materials, operational planning, and technological equipment. Since that grant was 
awarded, the prices for the items have gone up and hence the City requested from the State to 
increase the amount of the award to cover the inflationary costs. The original grant was for $26,934. 
The State has approved another $10,817 for total of $37,751.25. 
 
Councilor Madison made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Remy. 
 
On a vote of 3-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to apply for, execute, expend and 
accept the terms of the amended grant agreement for the Hazardous Materials Preparedness 
(HMEP) Grant application as presented in the amount of $37,751.25 for the purchase and installation 
of conferencing equipment and hazmat plan updates. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.3. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Acceptance of the 2021 Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG) - Fire Chief 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to accept and expend the FY 2021 
Assistance to Firefighters Grant in the amount of $219,589.09 with a 10% City match. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Chief Farquhar stated the Department was notified last week they were successful in their application 
for this year’s Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG).  This grant was awarded for rescue technician 
training, which includes full price of the classes and the overtime backfill. The grant award is an 
amount of $219,589 and the City’s 10% match would be approximately $21,858 which would come 
from the Department’s training budget line. 
 
The Chief went on to say that the Keene Fire Department plays very large role within the county for 
all levels of rescue. Within the State of New Hampshire the department is designated as the county-
wide swift water, building collapse, and trench rescue team. Also, by default, the department provides 
a lot of support for surrounding communities with other technical disciplines. The proposed training 
will be very beneficial for their personnel. 
 
The Manager asked that the motion be amended to reflect $219,589.09 as the grant award with a 
10% City match. 
 
Councilor Remy stated because from what the Chief has stated the City seems to be the county seat 
and when the City engages with its outside partners, he felt the expenses associated with this should 
be paid by outside towns that are relying on the City for its service - he added his comment is not tied 
to this item but as part of a broader conversation. The Chief agreed. Chair Powers added one of the 
realities of being designated by the State as the agency for hazmat and other rescues is that 
expenses could be reimbursed. Chief Farquhar stated this speaks to the earlier grants, which 
Councilor Madison has been gracious enough to lend his expertise on. He added as they take a 
closer look at how the hazmat materials team is funded and responds, there are some avenues for 
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some better funding, and also speaks to the limited, but needed support from other communities 
financially. The Chief stated this is something they are softly pushing into as they go through that 
process. 
 
City Attorney Mullins stated with the issue of being able to be reimbursed for this assistance, it is true 
the City can be reimbursed, but one of the things that the City has discovered over the years is the 
statutory process for reimbursement can be vague and stated it would be helpful when the City 
moves forward with its legislative work to look at some possible amendments to determine who the 
responsible party is in those situations. At times the responsible party, even though they are the 
holder of the hazardous materials doesn't have any resources from which to recover from. 
 
Councilor Madison stated leaning on his experience with the State, he can certainly verify the City 
Attorney's comments. He stated frequently, the Department of Environmental Services encounters a 
situation where you may have a responsible party, but that responsible party may not be able to lend 
financial resources or they may not have an insurance company and an individual has perished in an 
accident. 
  
Councilor Remy made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Madison. 
 
On a vote of 3-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to accept and expend the FY 2021 
Assistance to Firefighters Grant in the amount of $219,589.09 with a 10% City match. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.4. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Authorization to accept a Housing Opportunity Planning Grant for Housing 

Needs Analysis and Planning - Community Development Director 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 3-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that City 
Manager do all things necessary to accept and expend the Housing Opportunity Planning Grant for 
Housing Needs Analysis and Planning in the amount of $15,500 from Invest NH Municipal Planning 
& Zoning Grant Program as funded by the New Hampshire Department of Business and Economic 
Affairs for the purposes of hiring a consultant to complete a Housing Needs Analysis for the City of 
Keene. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Community Development Director Jesse Rounds stated he was before the Committee to request 
authorization to accept a housing opportunity planning grant for a housing needs analysis and 
planning study. 
 
He stated staff was before the Committee a couple months ago to request the ability to hire a 
consultant for this service. At that time, staff had indicated they were attempting to seek a grant to 
pay for about a third of the cost. He indicated staff is before the committee hoping to finalize both the 
acceptance of the grant and hiring of the consultant. 
 
The Manager noted this motion is to accept the grant, but it doesn't award the contract and asked for 
clarification. Mr. Rounds stated at this time he is only asking for approval to accept the grant; he 
added the manner in which the State outlines the grant is that the consultant needs to be advised 
that they are hired to be able to obtain the funds. 
 
Councilor Madison made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Remy. 
 
On a vote of 3-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that City 
Manager do all things necessary to accept and to expend the Housing Opportunity Planning Grant for 
Housing Needs Analysis and Planning in the amount of $15,500 from Invest NH Municipal Planning 
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& Zoning Grant Program as funded by the New Hampshire Department of Business and Economic 
Affairs for the purposes of hiring a consultant to complete a Housing Needs Analysis for the City of 
Keene. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #G.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Jesse Rounds, Community Development Director 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: Relating to Amendments to the City of Keene Land Development Code 

Ordinance O-2022-11 
     
  
Recommendation: 
A motion was made by Councilor Michael Remy that the Planning Board find Ordinance O-2022-11 
consistent with the Comprehensive Master Plan. The motion was seconded by David Orgaz and was 
unanimously approved on a 5-0 vote. 
  
A motion was made by Councilor Kate Bosley that the PLD Committee recommend that the Mayor 
set a public hearing on the Ordinance. The motion was seconded by Councilor Gladys Johnsen and 
carried on a unanimous roll call vote. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Included below is an excerpt from draft minutes of the September 12, 2022 Joint Planning Board and 
Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee meeting where this item was discussed. 
 
“Public Workshop: Ordinance O-2022-11 – Relating to amendments to the Business Growth & 
Reuse Zoning District. Petitioner, Randall Water proposes to amend Table 8-1 and Section 5.4.5 of 
Chapter 100 Land Development Code (LDC) of the City Code of Ordinances to permit 
“Recreation/Entertainment Facility – Indoor” as a principal permitted use in the Business Growth & 
Reuse Zoning District 
  
Public Workshop 
Mr. Randall Walter Architect and Developer addressed the Committee and noted considerable 
amount of work has gone into the development of the BGR District. Mr. Walters stated he had made 
a similar application a while ago with reference to activities in the district. He noted there are 29 
individual parcels in the BGR District of different varieties. However, there is one thing many have in 
common which has to do with scale. Mr. Walter stated he wanted to talk about the scale of buildings 
in this district relative to indoor activities as it pertains to both children and adults. Families are driving 
long distances to other communities for indoor activity. 
  

Page 34 of 45



Mr. Walter noted the City does have the rink which is located in this district but this pre-dates the 
BGR District. However, things like bowling allies, laser tag, puzzle based games, indoor golf, are 
seeking homes and felt the larger industrial buildings will be good fit for these types of activities. Mr. 
Walter noted the Kingsbury property which is the heart of BGR is a 15-acre indoor space located on 
a 21 acre parcel, which has a lot of opportunities. He further stated within the indoor entertainment 
sector there are a couple of uses that can be considered to be wholesome and others that could 
cause concern to the neighborhood. However, felt some of these uses overlap with each other; a 
restaurant is permitted in the BGR but not a Night Club. 
  
Staff comments were next. Community Development Director Jesse Rounds addressed the 
Committee. Mr. Rounds stated this ordinance proposes to amend Chapter 100 Land Development 
Code of the City Code of Ordinances to permit “Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor” as a 
principal permitted use in the Business Growth & Reuse Zoning District and also seeks to amend 
Table 8-1 and Section 5.4.5 permitted uses in Article 8. 
  
Mr. Rounds stated the BGR District was established in 2017 as part of the Marlboro Street rezoning 
effort. The intent of the District is to serve as an additional downtown zoning district that provides 
opportunity for redevelopment and revitalization of this area in an environmentally sensitive manner 
that is sensitive to the scale of the surrounding neighborhoods. 
  
Mr. Rounds stated BGR is a relatively small zoning district which contains 29 parcels which support a 
variety of commercial uses including warehousing, office space, a municipal complex, industrial uses, 
Keene Ice Arena, and some retail uses. The BGR District is surrounded by the Residential 
Preservation District to the west, which is largely limited to single family dwellings, the Neighborhood 
Business District is to the south along Marlboro Street, which promotes small-scale commercial 
development. The Medium Density District and a small portion of the Downtown Growth District are 
to the north. The Low Density District is to the east, which is a single family zoning district.   
  
The district as it exists right now allows for a number of uses such as Art Gallery, Art/Fitness Studio, 
Gym, Bed and Breakfast, Office, with a focus on smaller scale retail. 
  
Mr. Rounds went on to say in terms of this proposal being consistent with Comprehensive Master 
Plan; the Plan states as follows: 
 “To the east side of Main Street, along Marlboro Street, there are similar opportunities to balance 
higher density housing with the existing single- and two-family residential neighborhoods. There is 
also the opportunity to extend light commercial uses from the Main Street roundabout to the Public 
Works Facility just before Optical Avenue.  It also recommends inclusion of a higher density of 
industrial / manufacturing / business / office uses should be pursued with the provision of connections 
to adjacent neighborhoods, creating a walkable area.” 
The plan reiterates on Page 118 that design details and sensitivity to surrounding neighborhoods 
should be considered. The BGR District was intended primarily as an area to attract industrial 
redevelopment and is surrounded by residential neighborhoods, hence, scale is important so as not 
to overwhelm those areas. However, “Recreation/Entertainment Facility – Indoor” is a commercial 
use that would support pedestrian traffic in the neighborhood, which is a positive aspect.  Staff is 
concerned about specific uses such as a Night Club which is not a use defined in the code. This 
concluded staff comments. 
  
Councilor Remy asked whether there was a different noise ordinance for downtown versus the BGR 
District. Mr. Rounds stated he wasn’t sure – the Councilor stated he felt the BGR was 10 pm and the 
downtown was 11pm which would hence be a natural cutoff for the night club issue. 
  
Mr. Kost noted to language which calls for the district to be oriented towards pedestrian and bicycle 
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access and asked for explanation of that language as it pertains to the industrial district. Mr. Rounds 
felt the Comprehensive Master Plan was looking toward the extension of the Rail Trail being able to 
access these properties as well as slower speeds onto the main roads. 
  
The Chair asked for public comment next. With no comments from the public Chair Russell Slack 
closed the public hearing. 
  
Councilor Remy addressed the noise ordinance issue and stated the 11 pm noise ordinance is 
effective through Water Street. Looking at the BGR map 100 Nights property would be exempt from 
the 10 pm cut off and falls under the 11 pm cutoff. He added 163 Washington Street is the only 
property that is in the BGR District and in the 11 pm zone. 
  
Chair Bosley stated she is excited the applicant brought this item forward and encouraged staff to 
review this list for acceptable uses for this area. She felt the entire community will benefit from seeing 
some development in this area especially in the Kingsbury property. She indicated she has young 
children who have limited indoor activity options and her family travels as far as Nashua to attend 
such activities. She applauded the applicant for thinking outside the box and added the term night 
club would not stop her from voting in favor of this item. 
  
Councilor Jones with reference to the noise ordinance stated To tag off of what Mike said first, the 
Noise Ordinance is a compliance driven ordinance. Somebody could play music until 2am and if no 
one complains it just happens so I don’t think it’s a real issue, I think we’ve only had 2 complaints and 
that was a long long time ago on Colorado Ave.  He further stated the Economic Development Plan 
that was complete a few years recommended more activities for young people in the community and 
felt this would be another way to attract young people to the community. 
  
Chair Russell Slack stated she is in favor of this proposal as she supports anything that improves 
business growth and housing growth. 
  
Councilor Giacomo noted the rail trail goes right through the middle of the BGR District which he felt 
was a positive aspect to commute people to various recreational opportunities. The Councilor also 
noted to the new Pat Russell Park and the new skate park both of which will be very close to the rail 
trail and continue right into the BGR District. He further stated he feels this proposed use is more in 
line with what this district is intended for versus some of the industrial uses which are part of its 
history not necessarily part of its future. Councilor Giacomo stated he was in favor of this proposal. 
  
A motion was made by Councilor Michael Remy that the Planning Board recommends that 
Ordinance O-2022-11 is consistent with the Community Goals and Comprehensive Master Plan. The 
motion was seconded by David Orgaz and was unanimously approved. 
  
A motion was made by Chair Kate Bosley that the Planning Licenses and Development Committee 
recommends that the Mayor set a public hearing on Ordinance O-2022-11. The motion was 
seconded by Councilor Philip Jones and was unanimously approved by roll call vote.” 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #H.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Continued Discussion – Designating City Parks – Drug-Free and Smoke-

Free Zones 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 4-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee placed this item on 
more time until the next meeting. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Chair Greenwald asked to hear from staff. 
  
The City Attorney stated that at the last Committee meeting this was discussed at, they discussed 
that they would be looking at Chapter 58 generally, and specifically, the question of tobacco use in 
the parks.  He, along with Assistant City Attorney Amanda Palmeira and Parks, Recreation, and 
Facilities Director Andy Bohannon had an extensive meeting about a week ago with respect to the 
work that Mr. Bohannon and Ms. Palmeira have been doing regarding Chapter 58.   They have done 
some great work, but it was clear after they all talked that Chapter 58 “is not ready for prime time yet” 
for them to submit a draft Ordinance on it.  They discovered that unfortunately Chapter 58, like some 
of the other portions of City Code, became sort of a “dumping ground” for things that no one knew 
where else to put.  It does not deal just with parks; it deals with other City properties, woodlands, 
wetlands, and so on and so forth.  That needs to be separated out, in order to make the chapter more 
coherent and cohesive.   It is a work in progress, although they hope to complete it rather 
quickly.  They are designating specific parks with respect to those and the proposed Ordinance will 
include a list of those.  They will also prepare a GIS map for the public, so it clear when the Parks, 
Recreation, and Facilities Director adopts rules that regulate activities in the parks just what those 
boundaries are.   
  
The City Attorney continued that with respect to tobacco use, staff will be presenting in the Ordinance 
the prohibition on the use of tobacco products in City parks.  The Ordinance will use the definition of 
“tobacco products” that is already in City Code, which includes vaping, chew, and so on and so 
forth.   Unless the Council decides otherwise, there is no proposal for a designated smoking 
area.  Mr. Bohannon thought that would be problematic and difficult to enforce.  Five or eight years 
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ago, he (the City Attorney) would have had a little concern with regulation of tobacco products, but 
generally, in the attorney bar, there is an understanding that can do that. 
  
The City Attorney continued that drug use is much more problematic, as he alerted the Committee to 
last time.   State law has two specific places where Drug-Free Zones can be established.  First, a 
specific statute gives statutory authority for schools to enact Drug-Free Zones and specific 
requirements associated with that and enhanced penalties associated with that.  The other place that 
caught his attention was in RSA 47:17, Bylaws and Ordinances.  At first, he thought that Drug-Free 
Zones could be established, but the caveat is that the City has the authority to establish a Drug-Free 
Zone in “any area inclusive of public housing authority property and within 1,000 feet of such public 
housing authority property.”  He dug deeper into the statute.  This statute does not define “public 
housing authority property,” but there is a statute that creates public housing authorities.   The City of 
Keene created one through Keene Housing.  Believing this referred to Keene Housing, he contacted 
Josh Meehan and said, “You own a lot of property in the City; you’d have to draw a thousand feet 
around each one.”  Mr. Meehan replied no, they do not.  With the way the ownership structure works 
for these various properties, Keene Housing only owns one, on Webster St.  All the other properties 
are held by 501c3 limited liability companies (LLCs), of which Keene Housing is not just a minority 
member, but a very minority member.  That unfortunately did not work.  What he did draw from the 
fact that the State has authorized this in two instances is that that is where the specific authority lies, 
and the municipal does not have the authority to create Drug-Free Zones with enhanced penalties 
anywhere else in the city, unfortunately.   
  
The City Attorney continued that the other issue he had to consider in connection with this was 
Chapter 318, the State law that deals with the regulation of unlawful drugs, unlawful drug activities, 
fines and penalties, and so on and so forth.  He thinks that if the City tried to adopt a Drug-Free Zone 
it would fall afoul of the “preemption requirement,” that the State has probably occupied that whole 
field at this point, to the exclusion of any regulation from any of its political subdivisions.  It is a very 
comprehensive statute.  All that being said, his opinion is that he does not think the City can .  At a 
minimum, they might be able to put a sign on the property that says “Please don’t use unlawful drugs 
within the confines of the park,” but they would not be able to impose any penalties, enhanced 
penalties, or criminal penalties. 
  
Chair Greenwald stated that drug use is illegal, whether they put up a sign or not.  He continued that 
if they acknowledge that the enhanced penalties are off the table, putting up a sign saying the use or 
sale of illegal drugs is not permitted, or however they want to phrase it, that is just restating the 
obvious.  He does not see anything wrong with saying that.   
  
The City Attorney replied that he thinks they can say that, if they wanted to put up a sign that says 
that.  He continued that something along the lines of “the use of unlawful drugs within this area is a 
violation of RSA 318.”  They would just be saying what is true. 
  
Chair Greenwald stated that he is of the opinion that most people do the right thing.  He continued 
that when most people see a sign that says “Don’t,” they do not do it.  To think that the Police are 
going to run around busting people for smoking cigarettes in the park is fantasy, when they have a 
hard enough time busting drug dealers.   Putting up a sign at least sends the right message.  He 
realizes that enhanced penalties would be nice, but people are not likely to be arrested anyway to get 
the enhanced penalty.  He is still staying with this.  He had some doubts over the past several weeks, 
about the certainty of lack of enforcement, and the restriction of personal rights.  Years ago, (former) 
Councilor Dibernardo stood up when they were talking about smoking in restaurants and said, 
“What’s next?   French fries?  Large, caffeinated sodas?”  At what point does the government step 
out of people’s lives?   Nonetheless, he thinks it is important to make a statement regarding drugs 
and cigarettes in the parks, where there are children, whether it will be enforced by the Police or not. 
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The City Attorney replied that that is up to the Committee and the Council.  He continued that that is 
a rule/regulation/operation of the park that he thinks the Parks, Recreation, and Facilities Director 
could do individually; it might not even need to be in the Ordinance.  It could be a request to the 
Parks, Recreation, and Facilities Department, through the City Manager, to develop signage for that 
purpose.  They do want to include the No Smoking provision in the Ordinance for the parks; that is 
something he thinks they do need. 
  
Councilor Filiault stated that regarding RSA 47:17, if they wanted a change to that they would have to 
request that someone in the State legislature introduce a bill and get it passed.   The City Attorney 
replied that that is exactly right.  Councilor Filiault replied that that will be his intent. 
  
Chair Greenwald asked if there were any more questions or comments from the Committee.  Hearing 
none, he asked for public comment. 
  
Charles Redfern of 9 Colby St. stated that for starters, he thanks the City Attorney for the effort he 
put into this.  He continued that he appreciates the research City Attorney did with the statutes.  He 
likes the tack that Councilor Greenwald has taken, which is that there is nothing to prohibit the 
posting.  It may be obvious , but it is sort of like the No Smoking signs, which will refer to an 
Ordinance, he assumes.  Perhaps instead of attempting to throw this into an Ordinance, which may 
be challenged as not having statutory authority, they could do a Resolution.  The City has used 
Resolutions for advisement.   Although Resolutions do not carry any legal consequence, in and of 
themselves, .  For example, State law prohibits ATVs from being on the City’s trail system, because 
the trails were paid for with Federal funding from the Highway Department.  Nonetheless, the City 
passed a Resolution saying that ATVs would not be allowed on the trail system.  Thus, there is a 
stated, public position on that matter that was passed by a governing body, that being the City 
Council.  Until he became a City Councilor back in the day, he did not know the difference between 
an Ordinance and a Resolution, which both sounded like legalese to him, and he thinks that is how 
many Keene citizens may regard it as well.  At least, they will know the position their governing body 
has taken on this.   
  
Mr. Redfern continued that he agrees with and appreciates what Councilor Filiault said as well, that 
this needs to go to the State level.  This is, to him, a no brainer.  He is not thinking so much about the 
enhanced penalties against the user, but against the ; they are the ones who definitely need to be 
targeted.   
  
Councilor Roberts stated that he agrees with the signs, because many people see a sign and will 
obey it, due to group pressure.  He continued that for example, if many other people are not littering, 
people will pick up and put their trash in the right place.  He also agrees with Chair Greenwald that 
the Police are not going to be running around and issuing citations to everyone who is smoking in a 
park.   There are plenty of parks and green spaces and they do not have enough police to do 
that.   cleaned out a lot of the Russell Park area, and the area by the basketball court, and when they 
did that, many drug users the area.  On the other side of the bike path, along the fence where they 
are building a new Hundred Nights shelter, there are people and someone overdosed there 
recently.  It seems like the most effective way to cut down on drug use is to clean up the area.   In 
that area, in particular, signs would help, because many people do not understand that that parking 
lot belongs to the City.  To go to the City Attorney’s point, the Parks, Recreation, and Facilities 
Director can have a lot more control and be much more effective than sending the Police at people to 
get them to stop smoking or drinking.  The big softball tournaments at Wheelock Park have signs 
saying “No drinking past this point.”  He went to a softball tournament there, and people did what they 
were told and did not bring their drinks past that sign.  There are many ways this can be done, and 
ways this can be done by the Parks, Recreation, and Facilities Department. 
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Councilor Filiault stated that there are not going to be any quick answers here tonight, but he thinks 
they are making headway.   
  
Councilor Filiault made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Williams. 
  
On a vote of 4-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee placed this item on 
more time until the next meeting. 
  
Assistant City Manager Rebecca Landry stated that she wanted to make sure everyone was aware 
that she does not think the Committee needs to do anything specific in order for staff to go to the 
Parks, Recreation, and Facilities Director and suggest they do some signage, if it is the will of the 
Council.  Staff can just take that and run with it. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #H.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Discussion – Chapter 58 – Parks, Recreation, and Public Facilities 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 4-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee placed the 
discussion of Chapter 58 on more time. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
Councilor Williams made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Filiault. 
  
On a vote of 4-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee placed the 
discussion of Chapter 58 on more time. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #J.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: October 6, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to Probationary Firefighters 

Ordinance O-2022-13 
     
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 3-0, the Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of 
Ordinance O-2022-13. 
  
Attachments: 
1. Ordinance O-2022-13 
2. Ordinance O-2022-13_redlined 
  
  
Background: 
Assistant City Manager/Human Resources Director Beth Fox indicated this item is a proposed 
amendment to City Code pertaining purely to probationary firefighters. The amendment has two 
focuses; the first is to align the Code to the current practice for probationary operational firefighters 
who work 24-hour shift schedules.  The second component is to address a situation where the City 
has recently hired two probationary fire prevention officers from outside the organization, so they are 
now subject to the City Code and to amend the Code in a manner that provides those employees 
who work a traditional five-day schedule, paid holidays off instead of a lump sum holiday pay. Ms. 
Fox added other firefighters work regardless of holidays and get a lump sum holiday pay. However, 
these employees who are focused more on serving the public and responding to business activity, 
don’t have to work for instance on Christmas Day.  
  
Ms. Fox explained this code amendment will both clarify current practice for the employees that are 
assigned to work rotating shifts (24 hours) and provide during the probationary period paid holidays 
for these newly hired employees. 
  
Chair Powers stated he has provided the Committee with some amended language to the Ordinance, 
which will not change the intent, but it would make the language clearer. These amendments would 
be incorporated as clerical changes and would not result in an “A” version of the Ordinance.  
  
Councilor Remy made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Madison. 
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On a 3-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee recommends the 
adoption of Ordinance O-2022-13. 
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